
Minutes of 
THE FACULTY SENATE 

OF 
ARKANSAS TECH UNIVERSITY 

 
The Faculty Senate met Tuesday, March 14, 2017, at 3:00 p.m. in Rothwell 456.   
The following members were present: 
  

Dr. Molly Brant Dr. Jason Patton 
Dr. Jon Clements Dr. Michael Rogers 
Dr. Melissa Darnell Dr. Jeremy Schwehm 
Dr. Marcel Finan Dr. Monty Smith 
Mr. Ken Futterer Dr. James Stobaugh 
Dr. Debra Hunter Dr. Bruce Tedford 
Dr. Sean Huss Dr. Jack Tucci 
Dr. Shelia Jackson Dr. Susan Underwood 
Dr. Chris Kellner Dr. James Walton 
Dr. Johnette Moody  

 
Dr. V. Carole Smith and Dr. Dana Ward were absent. Dr. Mohamed Abdelrahman,  
Ms. Pat Chronister, Mr. Wyatt Watson, Dr. David Ward, Dr. Jeanine Myers,  
Ms. Tammy Weaver, Dr. Bruce Chehroudi, Dr. Michael Davis, Ms. Gwen Faulkenberry, 
Ms. Tara Marshall, Dr. Jeff Robertson, and Mr. Wesley Duke were visitors. 
   

CALL TO ORDER 
 
APPROVAL OF 
MINUTES 

President Huss called the meeting to order and asked for a motion in regard to the February 
minutes.   
 
Motion by Dr. Underwood, seconded by Dr. Moody, to approve the minutes as distributed.   
 
Dr. Kellner requested the statement in the cultural climate survey section be amended by 
removing Dr. Abdelrahman’s name and to instead read “He stated Dr. Bowen was interested 
to identify the source…”  
 
Motion to approve the minutes, as amended, carried.   
 

VPAA UPDATE President Huss invited Dr. Mohamed Abdelrahman, Vice President for Academic Affairs, to 
address the Senate.  Dr. Abdelrahman reported applications for fall 2017 were currently up 
and the academic offices were working to maintain the momentum.  He stated the Bridge to 
Excellence program would be expanding the scope for willing mentors to include 
correspondence with admitted students who had not yet enrolled, as an effort to increase the 
yield rate of admitted students.  He reported an effort was under consideration to identify 
students who were eligible for an associate degree, using DegreeWorks, and awarding the 
earned degree to those students so they would have a credential if they were unable to persist 
for any reason.  Dr. Abdelrahman also reported the AdAstra scheduling software would be in 
place by fall 2017 for building the spring 2018 course schedule.  He encouraged the faculty to 
look at the classrooms in Brown and Rothwell when scheduling classes, noting the master 
plan process was showing these newer buildings were underutilized.  He announced the 
position advertisement for the Assistant Vice President for Student Success will close on 
Friday, March 17, and encouraged anyone interested to apply. 
 

NEW BUSINESS: 
CURRICULAR 
ITEMS 
 

President Huss called for a motion in regard to the curricular proposal from the Department of 
Behavioral Sciences.   
 
Motion by Dr. Stobaugh, seconded by Dr. Jackson, to approve the curricular proposal as 
presented: 
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Department of Behavioral Sciences 
1. Make the minors in Addictions, Aging, Child Welfare, Corrections, Social Services, 

Disability Studies, and Recreation Services available for Rehabilitation Science 
majors only. 

 
Following the motion, President Huss invited Dr. David Ward to address the Senate.   
Dr. Ward explained the minor was intended for Rehabilitation Science majors only, and the 
proposal was to correct the catalog entry, implying it was open to any major.  Dr. Walton 
questioned the designation of “minor” versus “emphasis” or “concentration”.   
Ms. Tammy Weaver, Registrar, explained the minor was beneficial to students in their ability 
to more easily track progress through DegreeWorks, and was in line with what was being 
done nationwide.  Dr. Ward stated the minor will not add credits beyond the 120 required 
hours.   
 
Motion carried. 
 
President Huss called for a motion in regard to the curricular proposals from the Department 
of Mathematics.   
 
Motion by Dr. Underwood, seconded by Mr. Futterer, to approve the curricular proposals as 
presented: 
 
  Department of Mathematics 

1. Add MATH 0900: Beginning and Intermediate Algebra Lab, to the course 
descriptions; 

2. Add the Co-requisite: MATH 0900: beginning and Intermediate Algebra Lab, to 
MATH 0903: Beginning and Intermediate Algebra; 

3. Add the Co-requisite: MATH 0803: Foundations of College Mathematics, for 
students who do not have a minimum math ACT score of 19 or a minimum SAT 
math equivalent score, or a minimum score of 251 on the Arithmetic Test of the 
NextGen Accuplacer Test, to MATH 1003: College Mathematics; and 

4. Add the Co-requisite: MATH 0903: Beginning and Intermediate Algebra, for 
students with a math ACT score in the range of 17-20 or SAT math equivalent score 
range, or a score in the range of 237-262 on the Quantitative Reasoning/Algebra Test 
of the NextGen Accuplacer Test. 

 
Dr. Jeff Robertson, Dean of Natural and Health Sciences, provided the senators with an 
amendment to the original proposal (Attachment A, page 6).   
 
Motion by Dr. Jackson, seconded by Dr. Tucci, to approve the curricular proposals as 
amended.  Motion carried. 
 
President Huss asked Dr. Schwehm to provide information on the Interstate Passport initiative 
for General Education.  Dr. Schwehm reported Interstate Passport (IP) is a program designed 
to facilitate transferring between participating institutions, both within and out of state, by 
aligning general education courses in terms of the learning outcomes established by IP.  He 
stated the proficiency criteria for assessing the learning outcomes would be determined by 
individual ATU faculty.  He explained a benefit to students would be the ability to transfer 
general education courses without repeating previously earned credits, and a benefit to faculty 
would be the ability to assess existing general education courses and more easily comply with 
HLC and ADHE assessment requirements.  Dr. Robertson compared IP to a nationalized 
version of ACTS for learning outcomes, rather than courses.  Ms. Weaver stated, if ATU 
joined IP, the university would be part of a five-year pilot at no cost; choosing to continue 
beyond the pilot period would be $7,500 annually. The senators discussed the relative 
newness of the program, and the limited number of institutions involved to date.  Mr. Futterer 
expressed concern for an outside organization to dictate learning outcomes.  The Senate 
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requested additional time to review the rubrics and learning outcomes involved in IP, and 
determine if it would align with the curriculum within the departments. 
 
President Huss stated further discussion would be tabled until the April meeting. 
 

BARNES AND 
NOBLE 

President Huss introduced Ms. Tara Marshall, Bookstore Manager.  Ms. Marshall stated there 
had been some technical difficulties during the bookstore transition and with the 
communication regarding FacultyEnlight, the electronic textbook adoption software.  She 
stated adoptions for the summer and fall semesters should be adopted through FacultyEnlight 
by March 17. 
 

CUPA SALARIES 
AND COURSE 
EVALUATION 
PERIOD 

Dr. Kellner asked if the institution had considered using national data for CUPA salaries, and 
looking at upper and lower quartiles for minimum and maximum thresholds, rather than the 
median salaries of the peer group.  Mr. Watson responded, to his knowledge, ATU had not 
considered using national data to date, but he had recently received the 2017 CUPA data for 
the peer group including deciles, and could share that with the senators.  
 
Dr. Rogers stated there was still an issue with students being able to evaluate a course and 
instructor prior to the drop date.  Dr. Patton stated the subcommittee tasked with developing 
evaluation questions was also looking at the evaluation period dates, and considering asking 
students who have dropped or plan to drop a different set of questions. 
 
Dr. Tedford asked if course evaluations could be a requirement for a final grade, to ensure 
participation.  Mr. Watson responded the EvaluationKit representatives had provided 
suggestions to increase participation, including requiring course evaluations to be completed 
before further content in BlackBoard could be accessed.  Dr. Patton indicated the 
subcommittee did not want to force completion for course evaluations, noting it could bias 
responses, typically toward the negative.  Dr. Underwood stated the subcommittee would 
return to the Senate with a recommendation for increasing participation. 
 

AUTOMATED 
GRADE 
SUBMISSION 
CONFIRMATION 
 

President Huss reported Ms. Weaver had submitted automated grade submission confirmation 
emails as an IT project, and suggested the Senate make a formal motion in support of the 
project, to encourage prioritization. 
 
Motion by Dr. Kellner, seconded by Dr. Brant, to support and prioritize the automated grade 
confirmation email project.  Motion carried. 
 

INTEGRITY OF 
FORWARDED 
EMAILS 

President Huss stated a faculty member had reported through the Senate’s online feedback 
form an incident in which a faculty member’s email had been forwarded and altered.  
President Huss acknowledged, with anonymous feedback, the specific incident could not be 
addressed but he wanted to make the Senate aware.  Dr. Kellner suggested Dr. Bowen be 
notified, and President Huss agreed. 
 

REPORT ON 
CURRICULUM 
COMMITTEE 

President Huss reported he had attended the March meeting of the Curriculum Committee, 
and asked the members to be more diligent in curricular review.  He had reminded the 
members it was within the committee’s purview to return incomplete or insufficient proposals 
to the departments when necessary.  President Huss reported he was investigating the 
possibility for college level committees to review curriculum.   
 
President Huss stated he would be attending an upcoming General Education Committee 
meeting, and would deliver a similar message. 
 

ADJUNCT 
COMMITTEE 

President Huss invited Mr. Wesley Duke to address the Senate on behalf of the Committee on 
Adjunct Faculty Support.  Mr. Duke distributed a draft memo to Dr. Abdelrahman from the 
committee (Attachment B, page 9), outlining the recommendations for changes to adjunct 
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benefits and considerations.  He stated Dr. Abdelrahman had already provided feedback and 
he now sought feedback from the Faculty Senate.   
 
President Huss asked the senators to review the drafted recommendations and provide 
feedback at the April meeting. 
 

OLD BUSINESS: 
CULTURAL 
CLIMATE SURVEY 
 

Dr. Kellner stated he would meet with Dr. Moody and Mr. Futterer after the peer review 
process concludes. 
 
 

FACULTY 
SERVICE HOUR 
 

President Huss reported he was still exploring options for a designated hour in the schedule 
for faculty meetings.  He stated the Deans’ Council had suggested shifting the 
Tuesday/Thursday class schedule to begin classes after lunch at 1:30pm, rather than 1:00pm.  
This would give faculty from 12:20pm until 1:30pm without scheduled classes.  Dr. Rogers 
distributed enrollment trends by time, day of the week, and term (Attachment C, page 11) 
prepared by the subcommittee.  He noted the volume decreases substantially by 3:00pm, and 
even more so by 4:00pm.   
 
President Huss recommended the senators ask the faculty in their departments for input.  
 

FINAL EXAM AND 
GRADE 
SCHEDULE 

Dr. Rogers distributed the results of the survey regarding the final exam schedule 
(Attachment D, page 16).  He noted variation between student and faculty responses, and 
asked the senators to review for further discussion at the April meeting.  
 

EXTERNAL WORK 
POLICY 

President Huss distributed an updated draft of the External Employment Policy (Attachment 
E, page 36), stating it had been largely scaled down to a basic conflict of interest policy.  He 
noted Dr. Abdelrahman had requested a provision be added that faculty or staff with external 
employment should inform their supervisor.  Dr. Patton reported the subcommittee had not 
yet met to discuss the requested addition, but was otherwise satisfied with the improvements 
to the policy Legal Counsel had agreed to.  President Huss stated Mr. Pennington would meet 
with the subcommittee on the addition requested by Dr. Abdelrahman, and would bring the 
final policy for a vote in April.  
 

CHANGING 
EVALUATION 
QUESTIONS 

Dr. Patton reported he and Dr. Underwood had met with the subcommittee developing 
evaluation questions and reviewing the overall process.  He distributed a draft of the 
questions (Attachment F, page 37) and asked for input from the senators. 
 
Dr. Patton noted the new evaluation software provides flexibility in the questions asked, and 
has the ability for branching logic, presenting a new set of questions based on the response.  
He also indicated the new software allowed for questions that were standard campus wide and 
questions specific to a college, department, or even individual faculty member.  He stated the 
provided draft questions were intended for use campus wide, and targeted questions could be 
determined later.  He stated the subcommittee was aiming for 20-25 questions maximum.   
 

PROMOTION AND 
TENURE REVIEW 
PROCESS 
 

President Huss reported he anticipated finalizing changes to the promotion and tenure policy 
by the end of spring break.  He stated the committee would meet after spring break, and the 
Senate would possibly hold a special session specifically on promotion and tenure revisions. 
 
The senators questioned the lack of a phasing in provision for faculty preparing to apply for 
promotion and/or tenure in the coming year.  President Huss responded the administration did 
not want multiple systems to track, but the criteria had not changed and should not adversely 
impact those applying after adoption. 
 

SHARED 
GOVERNANCE 

President Huss stated he would report on shared governance in April.  
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OPEN FORUM Dr. Patton requested the Senate discuss the importance of ATU’s Department of Diversity 
and Inclusion.  Dr. Walton responded there was currently a bill before the legislature 
concerning this department, and any effort of the Faculty Senate to lobby the state legislature, 
using state time, as a body of state employees, in a state facility, would be inappropriate.   
Dr. Patton specified he did not request to discuss any legislation, but only the importance of 
the department.  President Huss indicated, per Legal Counsel, it was within the purview of the 
Senate to submit an internal memo and make a recommendation to Dr. Bowen regarding the 
Department of Diversity and Inclusion (Attachment G, page 38).  Dr. Walton and Dr. Hunter 
exited the meeting. 
 
Motion by Dr. Patton, seconded by Dr. Kellner, to send the letter of support to Dr. Bowen on 
behalf of the Faculty Senate.   
 
Dr. Underwood expressed concern with the language in the letter regarding accreditation.  
She stated parents and students are afraid the institution is on the verge of losing 
accreditation, and, as an HLC reviewer, Dr. Underwood did not believe the office itself was a 
requirement, but rather that the institution must provide evidence of efforts, which could be 
more challenging without a centralized office.  President Huss agreed to modify the language 
to “Without a centralized office such as Department of Diversity and Inclusion, achieving 
these goals becomes more difficult…”  Prior to the vote, Dr. Tucci exited the meeting. 
 
Motion carried unanimously.   
 
President Huss asked for a motion to remove item A of the changes to the Faculty Grievance 
Committee before it goes to Executive Council for approval (Attachment H, page 39).   
 
Motion by Mr. Futterer, seconded by Dr. Jackson, to amend the document as requested.  
Motion carried. 
 

ANNOUNCEMENTS  
 

President Huss reported the next Faculty Senate meeting would be on Tuesday, April 11 at 
3:00 p.m. 
 
President Huss referred to an email forwarded to the senators regarding sexual assault training 
being facilitated by the Human Resources office (Attachment I, page 40).   
 
Dr. Brant announced Thursday, March 18 would be FFA day on campus, and the Department 
of Agriculture anticipated between 1,300 and 1,500 high school students. 
 

ADJOURNMENT The meeting adjourned at 4:50 p.m. 
 

 
         Respectfully submitted, 

 
 
Sean Huss, Ph.D., President 

 

 
James Walton, Ph.D., Secretary 
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Attachment A 
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Attachment B
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Attachment C
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Attachment D 
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Attachment E 
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Attachment F 
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Attachment G 
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Attachment H
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Attachment I 
 

 


